Congo Research Group and Ebuteli

June 2022-

Uganda's Operation Shujaa in the DRC

Fighting the ADF or Securing Economic Interests?





NYU | CENTER ON INTERNATIONAL CIC | COOPERATION





The <u>Congo Research Group (CRG)</u> was founded in 2015 to promote rigorous, independent research into the violence that affects millions of Congolese. This requires a broad approach. For us, the roots of this violence can be found in a history of predatory governance that dates back to the colonial period and that connects the hillsides of the Kivus with political intrigue and corruption in Kinshasa, as well as in the capitals of Europe, China, and North America. Today, CRG's research aims to explain the complicated interplay among politics, violence, and political economy in the Congo to a wide audience.

Ebuteli is a Congolese research institute and partner of the Congo Research Group. Our analyses focus on politics, governance and violence. Ebuteli's mission is to promote, through rigorous research, an informed debate to find solutions to the challenges the DRC is facing. In an environment that is often clouded by easily spread rumors, we hope that our work will contribute to an informed de-bate on issues of great national importance.

Cover photo: May 3, 2022. FARDC led by Constant Ndima, military governor of North Kivu, and the Ugandan army represented by Major General Kayanja Muhanga, commander of Ugandan troops (UPDF) on Congolese soil visiting the Congolese-Ugandan border of Kasindi-Lubiriha in Beni territory. © Sébastien Kitsa Musayi

Table of Contents

Executive summary	4
Introduction	4
Operation Shujaa	5
Road infrastructure and Uganda-Congo relations	5
The military operations and escalating tensions with Rwanda	7
The resurgence of M23 and regional tensions	7
Access to Congo's minerals and regional tensions	8
Oil, Total, and France	10
Oil, TotalEnergies and a sense of urgency	10
France, TotalEnergies, and support for the ongoing military operations	
Conclusions	11
Annex: Dott Services	13
Endnotes	14

Executive summary

Once again, the eastern Democratic Republic of Congo is in turmoil. In November 2021, the *Mouvement du 23 Mars* (M23) rebellion began launching attacks against the Congolese government in the area just west of the Ugandan and Rwandan borders. These attacks escalated in May, when the rebellion captured Rumangabo, the largest army camp in North Kivu, and advanced toward Goma. By the end of May, 61,000 people had been displaced, while credible indications surfaced suggesting the Rwandan government was backing the M23 offensive.

This report focuses on one of several factors that brought about this situation: the deployment of the Uganda People's Defence Forces (UPDF) to conduct operations with the Congolese army in North Kivu and Ituri provinces. According to the Ugandan government, these operations were launched in order to dismantle the Allied Democratic Forces (ADF), a reclusive and extremely brutal Islamist armed group. But was that the only reason? We focus on understanding the range of other economic, geopolitical, and security motives involved. In particular, the paper will argue how the military operation likely also aimed to protect Uganda's oil deposits and infrastructure around Lake Albert; and to build roads to expand the market for Ugandan goods.

Both the Ugandan government and private business stand to benefit from the military operations. They allow Dott Services, a Ugandan construction company, and TotalEnergies, a French oil company, to further their interests. President Yoweri Museveni has made trade and oil the cornerstone of his economic and political strategy: with a rapidly growing youth population and the declining popularity of his government, economic growth is critical for his government.

The Ugandan intervention has already had far-reaching geopolitical repercussions. The operation has rankled Rwanda and was one of the reasons for the reemergence of the M23 rebellion.

Introduction

On November 16, 2021, three suicide bombers attacked Kampala, killing at least four other people, and wounding 37, of whom 27 were police officers. A fourth bomber was hunted down and shot. Ugandan President Yoweri Museveni said later that day that the attackers were tied to the ADF, who emerged in Uganda in the early 1990s and have been based in the Democratic Republic of the Congo since 1995.¹ The Islamic State, to which the ADF pledged allegiance in July 2019,² claimed the attacks in a communiqué the same day.³ It also had claimed responsibility for a range of bomb attacks in the preceding weeks, including one against a police station and another against a pork restaurant.⁴

Soon after the attack, Congo's President Felix Tshisekedi and President Museveni agreed to launch joint operations in northeastern Congo with a focus on dismantling the ADF.⁵ This political agreement was formalized in a defense and security agreement between Uganda and the Congo signed on December 9.⁶

Little is known about the military progress of the operation. Although General Muhoozi Kainerugaba, Museveni's son and commander of the Ugandan land forces, communicates often and enthusiastically about the operation on social media, neither army has provided much concrete information.

This report is primarily based on interviews in Kinshasa and Kampala in January and February 2022, and follow-up online interviews with a variety of actors: intelligenceanalysts, diplomats, journalists, and civil society leaders, for a total of 47 interviews. Given the sensitivity of much of the information, most of these sources are not named.

Operation Shujaa⁷

Since military operations were launched, the Ugandan government has portrayed them as a success. There have been a series of embedded media reports largely portraying the heroism of the UPDF.⁸ Perhaps the most vociferous supporter of the operations has been the President Museveni's son Muhoozi Kainerugaba, who claimed on Twitter that a thousand ADF rebels had been killed and that the UPDF had "dropped 30 tons of ammunition on them as they slept" on November 30, 2021.¹⁰

Similarly, FARDC spokesperson Major General Kasonga asserted on March 27, 2022, "all ADF sanctuaries, headquarters and strongholds have been destroyed, and the surrounding areas pacified."¹¹ Those remaining are a few "criminals," who managed to escape the strikes, "looking for food and medicine for their survival." On March 7, 2022, the FARDC announced that it had freed at least 72 hostages, captured 98 fighters, killed several others, and recovered 197 weapons.¹²

However, none of these claims have been substantiated by third parties. The operation has been using heavy artillery against the ADF, which has pushed the group away from its historical bases in the "Triangle of Death" to the northeast of Beni town and fragmenting it into three to four clusters.¹³ Some of these groups have moved westwards toward Mambasa, which has increased the number of attacks there. Whereas during the first few months of the operation, ADF attacks decreased, violence has ticked upward again since February 2022. According to the Kivu Security Tracker, at least 119 civilians were killed by the ADF in March 2022, which is higher than the average for the eight months preceding the operation.¹⁴

Second, it does not appear that the ADF has been structurally weakened by the operation. A diplomat who follows the operations closely compared its strategy to "trying to kill a mosquito with a hammer"; another portrayed it as "a lot of dust and noise," which affected ADF military operations and capacity, but whose long term impact on the group is questionable. Analysts also argue that with the number of UPDF troops involved-somewhere between 2000 and 4000-that the operation lacks the capacity to make much of a dent:¹⁵ Given the difficult and vast terrain in which they operate, the UPDF is probably limited to pushing ADF combatants into more remote locations.¹⁶ Moreover, the current military strategy neglects the hybrid nature of the group, as the ADF is both a regional actor—with networks across eastern Africa¹⁷ as much as it is a local group, embedded in local struggles and dynamics.18

Finally, according to interviews with sources close to the UPDF, a major aim of the military operation seems to have been the creation of a buffer zone along the border.¹⁹ However, the ADF have instead returned to the border area, to places such as Watalinga chiefdom and adjacent areas. These areas were spared from ADF violence in recent years but had constituted the ADF's base in the late 1990s, from where it launched attacks into Uganda. For example, several recent attacks occurred in the town of Nobili, on Congolese side of the border. This was the first time in several years that this location, an important trade hub and the main entry point for the UPDF into Congo for Operation Shujaa, had been targeted by the group.²⁰ The operations thus appear paradoxically to have made the border less secure than before.

Road infrastructure and Uganda-Congo relations

In the years preceding Operation Shujaa there were a series of meetings between Tshisekedi and Museveni regarding the construction of roads in eastern Congo. During a visit to Uganda by Congolese president on November 9-10, 2019, it was agreed that "that the two countries would implement certain strategic infrastructure projects, including the construction and upgrading of 1,182 kilometers of main roads network connecting the two countries."²¹ This was further developed on February 21, 2020,²² when they agreed on the immediate reconstruction of 223 kilometers of priority roads.²³

These priority roads are estimated to cost 335 million USD.²⁴ It was agreed that both countries would contribute 20 percent to these costs. In October 2020, the Ugandan government approved 66 million USD for the project.²⁵ The remaining 60 percent of the total cost—201 million USD—would be paid by the implementing company Dott Services.²⁶ However, for now, it is only Uganda that has formally approved funding;²⁷ no official Congolese communication has been issued in this regard and the 2021 and 2022 Congolese budgets do not provide funding for the project.²⁸ After signing an official agreement for the road construction, the project was officially launched by the two presidents on June 16, 2021.²⁹

These roadworks are linked to Operation Shujaa in various ways.

First, they have broader economic and political ramifications: On March 29, 2022, Congo became a member of the East African Community (EAC), potentially positioning itself as an even more important business partner for the region, and for Uganda in particular.³⁰ There has always been important cross-border trade between Uganda and Congo. In 2019, for example, formal exports from Uganda to its neighbor were worth 156 million USD; informal exports were even greater, worth 330 million USD, of which the majority were industrial goods.³¹ That makes Congo the largest export market for Ugandan informal exports, making up 62 percent of all informal exports.³² Mpondwe border station, the starting point of the new roads, is a particularly important trading point.³³ Congo's integration into the EAC will further expand this market for Ugandan products. Congo has a much weaker manufacturing sector and imports many agricultural goods from Uganda.³⁴ All of this is politically important for the Museveni regime: Uganda's population is growing rapidly and the regime faces increased dissent, making economic growth important to shore up Muesveni's legitimacy.³⁵

However, for the road construction and economic integration to succeed, military protection is needed. In communications from the Ugandan government and army, roads and security have been presented as closely interlinked.³⁶ Even the timeline of the operations and road construction have been connected: the UPDF officially initiated attacks against the ADF on November 30, 2021; road construction started just a few days later, on December 3, 2021, with an official ceremony involving the two respective ministers, and during which the Congolese government officially "handed over crucial sites" over to the company.³⁷

Particularly interesting in this context is how in October 2021, before the Kampala bombings or the current operations, a memorandum of understanding was signed between Kinshasa and Kampala on "targeted concerted operations for infrastructure works" in Congo.³⁸ The MoU—which is a defense decree and hence classified—was signed between the chiefs of staff of the respective armies, and contained a troop ceiling for the deployment with additional technical staff for the roads.³⁹ Only one public mention can be found of this MoU, in a speech by Christophe Lutundula, Congolese minister of foreign affairs, to the diplomatic corps in Kinshasa, on the occasion of the launch of the joint UPDF-FARDC operations.⁴⁰

To be clear, this is not to argue that the Kampala bombings were contrived to provide a pretext for military intervention, but rather to highlight how central military protection is for the road construction which is planned to last for about two years.⁴¹ This time horizon might explain why the UPDF remains vague about its intended stay in DRC, instead announcing it aims to review the operation every two months.⁴²

The second link between Operation Shujaa and roadworks has to do with Dott Services, the company which will implement the construction projects. According to the Ugandan minister of works and transport, the company was chosen and contracted by Congolese government.⁴³ A few things are noteworthy athe bout the company.

(i) There was criticism of the choice of Dott Services for this road contract in the Ugandan parliament due to the quality of its past work.⁴⁴ Dott Services has had a longstanding conflict with the Uganda National Road Authority and has engaged in a series of legal battles related to the quality of its work. (See <u>Annex 1</u> for a more detailed overview of this.)

(ii) Very little criticism of the firm has emerged in the Ugandan press. Two Ugandan online journalists who had written about Dott Services' Congo road contract were arrested and detained for three weeks in May-June 2021, risking up to two years in prison, on accusations of criminal libel and defamation related to Dott Services.⁴⁵ The case was eventually dropped in December 2021, with the journalists receiving support from international human rights NGOs.⁴⁶ However, since then, no articles in the Ugandan press have critically analyzed this road contract.⁴⁷

(iii) The company is seen as an illustration of the importance of political connections in Uganda's business sector in general.⁴⁸ Dott Services is seen as particularly connected: some reports situate the company close to the first family;⁴⁹ other analysts in Kampala told us that the company is close to both the first family and other political-economic elites and that it has been pushing for the road project for a number of years.⁵⁰

(iv) In a further illustration of the importance of this company in the relations between the two countries, in December 2020, Dott Services signed a mining contract with Congolese state-owned mining company Sakima (Société Aurifère du Kivu et du Maniema), acquiring important mining sites in Maniema province.⁵¹ This will be explained in more detail below.

The road construction work is one part of complicated relations between the two countries. From the beginning of his mandate, President Tshisekedi has invested heavily in trying to establish better relations with his neighbors, especially Uganda, Rwanda, and Burundi.⁵² He also ex-

pressed his intention for a plan in which these countries would conduct military operations under the supervision of his army against the various insurgencies in Congo.⁵³ Similarly, Museveni had been working to improve ties with the Tshisekedi government; for example, by inviting a delegation of Congolese bishops to discuss the ADF insurgency in July 2019,⁵⁴ or by organizing a Uganda-Congo business forum in November 2019.⁵⁵

Yet, this mistrust has not disappeared, as highlighted by a source⁵⁶ close to the Congolese army.⁵⁷ A number of FARDC officers feel uncomfortable with the presence of the UPDF in Congolese territory, given their past invasions in Congo.⁵⁸ Moreover, the recent verdict of the International Court of Justice (ICJ) is also a stark reminder of their tense history. In February 2022, the ICJ ruled that Uganda should pay its neighbor 325 million USD for its role in the 1996-2003 Congo wars.⁵⁹ Among the Congolese public, there is also much distrust about the extent to which the roads will benefit their country.⁶⁰ This will depend on the extent to which the trade-which is largely informal at the moment-will be formal and taxed. Moreover, it is unclear who will benefit from the proposed road toll, although one press report suggested that this will be Dott Services, as a "return on investment."61

The military operations and escalating tensions with Rwanda

In all these dynamics, it is important to emphasize the growing isolation of Rwanda and its tensions with Uganda.

Around the same time as Ugandan troops entered Congo, the Congolese government also turned a blind eye to the entry of Burundian troops to carry out targeted operations against the Burundian RED-Tabara rebels.⁶² This started in December 2021 and continued into 2022, with an estimated 380 soldiers.⁶³ In contrast, while both Uganda and Burundi have been allowed to conduct military operations in Congo, this is not the case for Rwanda.⁶⁴ As a result, Rwanda has become increasingly marginalized and has even perceived its neighbor's interventions as a threat. President Kagame has on numerous occasions expressed his concern and disappointment at not being included in the military operation against the ADF.⁶⁵ He has emphasized the need for collaboration, arguing there is a direct link between the ADF, the FDLR, and other armed groups.⁶⁶ He also said that his country was considering "various mechanisms" to resolve the security problems in eastern Congo,⁶⁷ which was understood by some as a veiled threat of military intervention.⁶⁸ In the words of a diplomat in the region, "Kigali sees the openness in Kinshasa towards Uganda and Burundi; and they feel surrounded by hostile regimes, making them increasingly isolated in the region."⁶⁹

The recent announcement at the Nairobi summit in April 2022 can be seen as a way to engage with these tensions. In a joint statement, Congo, Burundi, Rwanda, Uganda, and Kenya announced political negotiations as well as military action against armed groups in Congo and demanded that "all foreign armed groups in the DRC must disarm and return unconditionally and immediately to their respective countries of origin."⁷⁰

The tensions between Rwanda and Uganda date back to the two wars the countries fought against each other on Congolese soil in 1999 and 2000. Although there has been a recent rapprochement, with the re-opening of the Gatuna border crossing in late January 2022,⁷¹ the state of relations between Kigali and Kampala remains hard to gauge. Recent statements by Kagame such as, "We wish everybody in the region peace, but anyone who wishes us a war, we give it to him,"⁷² make clear that conflict is still possible. While General Abel Kandiho, whom Rwandan officials have accused of backing their enemies, was removed from Uganda's powerful Chieftaincy of Military Intelligence (CMI), this conciliatory move was quickly followed by his appointment as the Joint Chief of Staff of the Ugandan police.⁷³

The road construction projects, in particular the road from Rutshuru to Goma, is similarly believed to pose a threat to Rwanda's sphere of influence in eastern DRC. A number of diplomats and analysts told us that this road is seen as a red line by Rwandan officials, something that they have made clear to both Kinshasa and Kampala.⁷⁴

A similar distrust exists on the Ugandan side. Officials there have also suspected Rwanda of supporting the ADF.⁷⁵ The recent shuttle diplomacy of Uganda's first son, Muhoozi Kainerugaba, to Kigali can be understood as an attempt to attenuate these tensions. In the words of a diplomat, "The First Son did a lot to communicate the message: we're not coming for you guys. We know the road is coming to your doorstep, and that this can be perceived as a provocation, but we're not out there for a conflict."

The resurgence of M23 and regional tensions

The M23 rebellion was defeated by a joint United Nations-FARDC offensive in November 2013, with the remaining troops fleeing to Rwanda and Uganda. Beginning in 2017, the M23 began launching isolated attacks against the Congolese army in the area around the Mount Sabinyo volcano. These attacks ramped up in November 2021, when the group staged several raids around the town of Rutshuru which further escalated in late March 2022, when M23 took over key areas in Rutshuru territory.⁷⁶

On the one hand, a number of observers argue that these attacks were the initiative of the M23, intended to force negotiations with the Congolese government, particularly in light of the recent launch of the P-DDRCS program (*Disarmament, Demobilization, Community Recovery and Stabilization Program*).⁷⁷ The unilateral declaration of a ceasefire by M23 could be an indication of this, as it was intended to open dialogue with the government.⁷⁸

On the other hand, others interpret the M23's resurgence as a reaction by Kigali to Uganda's increasing influence and presence in eastern Congo.⁷⁹ Rwanda's backing of the M23 during 2012-2013 has been amply documented.⁸⁰ In several interviews, diplomats and analysts expressed suspicion that some kind of Rwandan support, triggered by tensions with Uganda, has also played a role in the renewed M23 activity.⁸¹ A few days before a large M23 attack on March 23, 2022, UPDF General Kayanja Muhanga gave a speech at the official launch of the Kasindi-Beni-Butembo road construction. He emphasized that they would not only build the Kasindi road, but the Rutshuru-Goma road.82 A number of sources point out that this speech was seen as a provocation by Rwanda.⁸³ Underscoring the links between the roads and military operations, the UPDF then intervened to protect Dott Services equipment in Bunagana during the M23 attack that followed that speech.84

Access to Congo's minerals and regional tensions

Eastern Congo is an important source of minerals for both Uganda and Rwanda. The two countries have historically competed for access to minerals in eastern Congo; this competition has returned to the fore in recent years.

In November 2020, Dott Services signed a contract with the Congolese public sector mining company Sakima

(Société Aurifère du Kivu et du Maniema), through which it acquired strategically important mining sites in Maniema province that are rich in tin, tantalum, and tungsten, as well as gold.⁸⁵ In order to do so, it established the joint venture Punia Kasese Mining (PKM), in which Dott Services owns 70 percent of the shares.⁸⁶ The remaining 30 percent are owned by Sakima.⁸⁷ The contract also stipulates the creation of a processing factory for minerals and precious metals permission for the joint venture to launch infrastructure projects in the region, as well as the rehabilitation and development of hydroelectric assets.⁸⁸

Given the sensitivity of involving neighboring countries in the exploitation of Congolese natural resources, this contract and the information about it has been tightly controlled by the presidency, which has fostered suspicion. Some civil society activists doubt whether the joint venture will really start, or fear Congolese will be on the losing end of the projects.⁸⁹

Not long after this, in late June 2021, a series of mining contracts were also signed between Rwanda and Congo. The first was signed between the countries' presidents, stipulating that gold produced by Sakima will be refined in Rwanda by the relatively unknown local company Dither Ltd. Moreover, according to one source, the shipments of gold would be secured by the armies of both countries, which could, as the source suggested, give the Rwandan Defense Forces "considerable scope to secure the mining supply chain in the DRC's eastern provinces."⁹⁰ Another contract, signed between Dither and Sakima in the same period, states that Dither will provide financing for "the beginning of mining operations."⁹¹

The Congolese presidency, instead of the mining ministry, was also reportedly involved in the negotiations over this latter contract, suggesting that officials see this as part of the rapprochement between the two countries.⁹²

This contract—the final version of which has not been made publicly available—led to serious concerns in both Congo and Kampala.⁹³ Gold constitutes a main source of Uganda's export earnings: in 2021, gold was Uganda's most important export product, worth 2.24 billion USD.⁹⁴ Most of this gold comes from Congo and a decline in access to Congolese gold would have major economic consequences.⁹⁵



Oil, Total, and France

Oil, TotalEnergies and a sense of urgency

There are major oil deposits on both the Congolese and Ugandan shores of Lake Albert. Based on interviews with sources in Uganda and Congo, we argue that providing security for the oil fields constitutes an important reason for the ongoing military operation. The multi-billion-dollar investments are a cornerstone of Museveni's economic and political strategy.

On February 1, 2022, in the midst of the Operation Shujaa, an investment deal worth over 10 billion USD was finalized on the oil project by President Museveni, Tanzanian President Samia Suluhu Hassan, China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) and TotalEnergies.⁹⁶ The Lake Albert region is estimated to hold between 1 and 1.4 billion barrels, making Uganda the country with the fifth largest reserves in sub-Saharan Africa.⁹⁷ The region hosts the Tilenga project, operated by TotalEnergies, and Kingfisher by CNOOC.

The upcoming 2026 elections in Uganda create a sense of urgency for this project, with oil supposed to start flowing in 2025. This in turn may be a major influence on the Ugandan military intervention.

This urgency is also present for TotalEnergies, which is the main investor for Tilenga⁹⁸ and for the East Africa Crude Oil Pipeline (EACOP) that will transport the oil through a 1,443 kilometer pipeline to the Tanzanian port of Tanga.⁹⁹ Total is under pressure, as this project takes place in a context of increasing criticism of fossil fuel investments, and particularly of new oil investments, due to the climate crisis.¹⁰⁰ At COP26 in Glasgow, the French government, whose support is particularly important for TotalEnergies, made promises to reduce its dependence on fossil fuels, becoming a member of the Beyond Oil and Gas Alliance. As part of this move, France pledged to phase out all oil and gas exploration and production on its mainland and overseas territories by 2040.¹⁰¹ Moreover, TotalEnergies is under pressure from its shareholders to re-orient itself toward more sustainable energies.¹⁰²

This context has already impacted the funding of the project. In March and April 2021, a range of financial backers—the African Development Bank, 11 commercial banks (including Barclays and BNP Paribas)—and three insurance companies¹⁰³ pulled their support from EACOP after pressure and criticism from the international coalition StopEACOP.

There has also been strident criticism of the human rights impact of the project: TotalEnergies is being sued in France by six NGOs for failing to adequately assess the Tilenga project's threat to human rights and the environment.¹⁰⁴ TotalEnergies' engagement with the Museveni regime has also been criticized as activists, journalists, and civil society representatives working on these issues in Uganda have been intimidated and harassed, an issue which has been raised by four separate special UN representatives.¹⁰⁵ In November 2021, a European diplomatic mission was also abruptly expelled from the area.¹⁰⁶

This does not mean TotalEnergies will pull out. On the contrary, Tilenga is important to the company strategy, as it needs new projects to compensate for the dwindling deposits it holds in other African countries such as Gabon or Angola.¹⁰⁷ However, it does increase pressure to begin extracting oil soon.

After having progressed very slowly for a long time, the process has accelerated considerably in recent years. In 2020, the Ugandan government allowed the resolution of a longstanding tax dispute in TotalEnergies' advantage, allowing the company to buy Tullow Oil's assets in the country. The legislative and regulatory framework has also been modified to favor oil exploitation.¹⁰⁸ One report by an industry publication even claimed that the Ugandan authorities have "conceded to all of the demands" of Total, and that the company has been given "carte blanche."¹⁰⁹

This acceleration was particularly noticeable during the last year. On April 11, 2021, a series of agreements were signed between Uganda, Tanzania, and Total for the construction of the 3.5 billion USD pipeline.¹¹⁰ In September 2021, the Ugandan government introduced a law— the EACOP Act—to set out the fiscal and economic regulations for the pipeline, including a series of tax exemptions.¹¹¹ This act was passed into law by parliament in December 2021.¹¹²

These massive investments require security. Both the Ugandan government and TotalEnergies want to avoid a scenario like that in Cabo Delgado, Mozambique, where an insurgency put TotalEnergies' multi-billion-dollar investment on hold.¹¹³ As one analyst told us: "Investors are particularly nervous about the prospect of attacks on oil infrastructure; there is a multi-billion investment on the line (...) A pipeline attack would be catastrophic, as would be *force majeure* on wells."¹¹⁴

For this reason, the oil-rich area has become increasingly militarized, including by the French government.¹¹⁵ Since

2016, the French military has been training Ugandan troops in mountain warfare and in 2019 the new Mountain Brigade was officially inaugurated.¹¹⁶ The protection of oil was explicitly acknowledged as a central reason for its existence: in 2018, the Chief of Defense Forces General David Muhoozi said that the Albertine region "needs serious protection for the young oil industry to thrive,"¹¹⁷ regarding French-Uganda military collaboration. This might explain why Operation Shujaa is expanding its operations into Ituri province and has been engaging with armed groups other than the ADF. On February 11, 2022, the UPDF and FARDC, for example, clashed with Force Patriotique et Intégrationniste du Congo (FPIC) rebels as they were trying to loot cattle.¹¹⁸ A traditional chief in this area expressed his gratitude toward the UPDF for not only engaging with the ADF, but also with the CODECO armed group.119

Lastly, it also is worth mentioning that there are oil blocks on the Congolese side of Lake Albert. Pumping oil from there, in addition to the Ugandan side, would increase the cost effectiveness of the expensive EACOP pipeline. Although TotalEnergies sold its shares in this particular oil block in 2019,¹²⁰ it still is considered to be the only serious contender: given its activities on the other side of the Lake, the relative investment would be lower.¹²¹

France, TotalEnergies, and support for the ongoing military operations

France has played an important role in supporting these military operations. Both the Ugandan and Congolese troops involved in the current operations have received training from the French army. The UPDF in Congo are mostly members of the Mountain Brigade, trained by the French, while some Congolese troops participating in Operation Shujaa have been trained in jungle combat. A first FARDC battalion was trained in 2021 by the French (in Gabon) in jungle combat,¹²² and a second battalion is currently undergoing training.¹²³

Reporting by NGOs has also highlighted the support by the French government for TotalEnergies.¹²⁴ This manifests itself in Uganda, where French diplomats are increasingly considered an outlier by fellow European countries, given their strong emphasis on economic interests with less attention paid to democracy and governance.¹²⁵

An illustration of this is the strong message of support from French President Emmanuel Macron to President

Museveni shortly after the controversial 2021 elections in Uganda, hoping to "deepen the friendship between our two countries, and to develop a relationship of trust in all areas of mutual interest, both political and economic."126 Other western diplomats considered this odd, as they questioned the legitimacy of the 2021 elections given the use of extreme violence by state security forces, including the 54 people killed during two days of protests in November 2021, as well as electoral irregularities.¹²⁷ A journalist argued "Macron's message went significantly beyond other diplomatic messages in the same period (...) the tone and content of the message was considered inappropriate by many." Oil played an important role, as was made explicit in Macron's letter. He stated he wanted to "fast-track the construction of the EACOP Oil pipeline saying it will be a major opportunity to intensify trade between the two countries and to further expand their cooperation."128 Tellingly, the letter was made public by the Ugandan presidency, not by France.

There is a parallel with the Islamist insurgency in Cabo Delgado, Mozambique, where TotalEnergies also has a liquified natural gas project, and where the Rwandan army has been conducting operations since July 2021. Shortly before the operations were launched, Macron met with Kagame and issued a statement supporting military operations in Mozambique.¹²⁹ Some analysts suspect that France is financing these operations through an increase in their development aid to Rwanda, which is denied by Kigali.¹³⁰ Sources point out that more recently, France has been putting pressure on the EU to finance Rwandan operations in the area.¹³¹

Conclusions

Seven months after the launch of Operation Shujaa by the UPDF in the eastern Congo, it is clear the military operations are not the success they are portrayed to be in the Ugandan press. While the operation did succeed in creating isolated pockets of security, it has not managed to structurally weaken the ADF. It is also questionable whether the UPDF have the capacity to do so, given the vast terrain and the limited ambitions of the Ugandan government. Similar dynamics have played out in previous military operations against the ADF. Since the first such operations in 1996, by the UPDF, FARDC, and UN peacekeepers, the ADF has proven resilient, mobile, and adaptive.¹³² This paper describes the political and economic interests behind these operations. Overall, in addition to security interests, the Ugandan government is focused on securing its oil investments and bolstering trade networks, imperatives driven by the declining legitimacy of the regime.

On the one hand, the military operations will allow the construction of roads, which is being carried out by a politically connected company. These roads will serve Uganda's trade policies: given Congo's recent joining of the East African Community, this infrastructure will strengthen trade with Congo, particularly the export of Ugandan products.

On the other hand, the military operations also aim at securing oil projects around Lake Albert. There is a particular sense of urgency here: TotalEnergies is under significant time pressure, as is President Museveni, who would like to have oil flowing before the end of his term in 2026. Both actors want to avoid a "Cabo Delgado" scenario, in which insurgents threaten a multi-billion investment. The Ugandan government has been pushing to enter Congo for some years, given that it would serve many of the above purposes. The bombings provided the necessary impetus for this. This does not mean-as some conspiracy theories suggest-that the Kampala bombings were a setup, or that the ongoing operations do not serve any military purpose. Instead, we argue that these military objectives are intertwined with a range of other goals and that by emphasizing the "extraordinary military success," attention is taken away from these other purposes.

Lastly, Ugandan intervention has also created a potentially explosive regional situation with Kigali. The current military operation takes place in a context of already tense relations between Uganda and Rwanda, driven by security concerns and access to minerals in eastern Congo. The operations and the road infrastructure expand Uganda's sphere of influence in the region and could potentially lead to a further escalation of these tensions.

Annex: Dott Services

Dott Services has a contested history in Uganda. As early as 2012, Uganda parliament's Physical Infrastructure Committee had "urged the government to stop Dott Services Limited from accessing government contracts due to the road construction company's dismal performance," as it had "failed to complete most of its assignments" and "lacked the capacity to do quality work."¹³³

In 2015, Dott Services signed a contract for the rehabilitation of a 102 kilometer road (between Nakalama-Tirinyi-Mbale), but this was terminated by the Uganda National Road Authority (UNRA), citing major delays in the execution of the project.¹³⁴

Dott Services has been in an almost constant legal battle with UNRA for the last fifteen years. For example, one case began in 2016 concerning a project that from 2010, in which UNRA had sued Dott Services for 21 billion Ugandan shillings. This case led to a string of suits filed in the High Court and also involved a petition to the parliament—where the company's directors appeared before the Committee on Commissions, Statutory Authorities and State Enterprises (COSASE) in November 2016.¹³⁵ The case was eventually dismissed in 2021.¹³⁶ In 2018, Dott Services then sued UNRA for additional payments of \$10.2 billion for the reconstruction of the Mbale-Soroti road.¹³⁷

A 2016 UNRA commission of inquiry accused Dott Services of poor planning, an excessive revision of time and costs, as well as lacking adequate personnel and equipment, all of which led to financial loss for UNRA. The commission of inquiry recommended the company be blacklisted. The company contested this and a January 2017 High Court decision nullified the findings and recommendations of the commission of inquiry.¹³⁸ However, shortly after this, in April 2017, President Museveni decided to blacklist the company, arguing that he had "received several credible information relating to fraudulent dealings by Dott Services that are not acceptable," and stating that the company had "exploited weakness in our judicial systems to quash the portion of the report that relates to them."¹³⁹

However, a few months later, in November 2017, Museveni reversed this decision and lifted the ban. He argued that the war on corruption was important but supporting local companies—in this case, Dott Services—was more important. "I advise you to follow my method/advice to this war of corruption but also creating a base for our children and grandchildren to be employed. This is why I have at least once pardoned Ugandan companies when they make mistakes."¹⁴⁰ (Although, as one site pointed out, the principal owners of Dott Services are of Indian origin.)¹⁴¹

In September 2022, the Minister of Lands, Housing and Urban Development summoned Dott Services over delayed works.¹⁴²

- 1. Dino Mahtani, "The Kampala Attacks and Their Regional Implications," *Crisis Group*, November 19, 2021, consulted on March 10, 2022, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/great-lakes/uganda/kampala-attacks-and-their-regional-implications.
- "The murky link between DR Congo's ADF and Islamic State," France 24, issued on June 7, 2021, consulted on March 19, 2022, <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210707-the-murky-link-between-dr-congo-s-adf-and-islamic-state</u>.
- 3. Jihad Analytics, Twitter post, November 16, 2021, consulted on March 10, 2022, https://twitter.com/Jihad_Analytics/status/1460705146028052483.
- 4. Elias Biryabarema, "Uganda investigating Islamist link to bombing after IS responsibility claim," *Reuters*, October 25, 2021, updated, consulted on March 12, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/uganda-investigating-islamist-link-bombing-after-is-responsibility-claim-2021-10-25/;</u> "Uganda: Islamic State claims responsibility for bombing on the outskirt of Kampala," *Crisis 24*, October 25, 2021, consulted on March 12, 2022, <u>https://crisis24.garda.com/alerts/2021/10/uganda-islamic-state-claims-responsibility-for-bombing-on-the-outskirt-of-kampala-oct-23-update-2</u>.
- "DRC signs military cooperation agreement with Uganda," Actualite, December 9, 2021, consulted on March 12, 2022, https://actualite.cd/2021/12/09/la-rdc-signe-un-accord-de-cooperation-militaire-avec-louganda; Godfrey Olukya, "DR Congo, Uganda sign defense, security agreement" Andolou Agency, December 12, 2021, consulted on March 13, 2022, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/dr-congo-uganda-sign-defense-security-agreement/2444392.

6. Ibid.

- 7. Spelling varies between 'Shuja' and 'Shujaa' by the involved actors. It means "champion" or "hero" in Swahili.
- "Inside UPDF's 'triangle of death' in DR Congo," *The Independent*, January 25, 2022, <u>https://www.independent.co.ug/inside-updfs-triangle-of-death-in-dr-congo/</u>; *NTVUganda*, A Look at How the UPDF is Dealing with the Rebel ADF, *YouTube*, January 11, 2022, video recording, 3:37, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=s9ZEHqCHE4s</u>.
- 9. Charles Etukuri, "1,000 ADF rebels killed in joint Uganda-DRC assault Muhoozi," New Vision, February 23, 2022, <u>https://www.newvision.co.ug/article-details/127828</u>. Numerous sources emphasize how there is a degree of frustration within the army and broader Ugandan administration with the way in which General Muhoozi has been communicating on the operations outside of the proper government channels. Interviews with journalists, analysts and diplomats between February and April 2022.
- 10. "EXCLUSIVE INTERVIEW: Gen Muhoozi Speaks out on UPDF Activities in DRC; Dares His Combat Skills Critics to the Frontline," *Mediascape News*, February 4, 2022, <u>https://mediascapenews.com/2022/02/gen-muhoozi-speaks-out-on-operation-shujaa-dares-his-combat-skills-critics-to-the-frontline/</u>.
- 11. Général major Kasonga : "Tous les sanctuaires, tous les quartiers généraux, toutes les places fortes des ADF ont été détruits," *Radio Okapi*, last updated March 28, 2022, <u>https://www.radiookapi.net/2022/03/28/emissions/linvite-du-jour/general-major-kasonga-tous-les-sanctuaires-tous-les-quartiers</u>.
- 12. Richard Muteta, "RDC: Au moins 72 otages des ADF libérés en trois mois à Beni dans les opérations conjointes FARDC-UPDF," MCNTV CONGO, March 7, 2022, https://mnctvcongo.net/rdc-au-moins-72-otages-des-adf-liberes-en-trois-mois-a-beni-dans-les-operations-conjointes-fardc-updf/.
- 13. A term used to describe this action is "grid square clearance": empty and neutralize a clearly determined area by heavily bombarding it before moving on.
- 14. Between April 1 and November 20, 2021, an average of 95 civilians were killed per month, according to figures from the Kivu Security Tracker (<u>https://kivusecurity.org</u>), accessed on 12 June 2022.
- 15. The low number comes from a formal communication by the Ugandan government to the UN in December 2021. The high number is based on the following calculations: 500 UPDF soldiers that already were stationed in Beni for logistical and information exchange before the current operations; an initial 2,500 for Operation Shujaa; and later an additional 1,000 troops. Online interviews with two diplomats, April 2022.
- In a recent interview, Maj. Gen. Muhanga, the UPDF commander of Operation Shujaa, admitted that the UPDF was overstretched. "INTERVIEW: Gen Kayanja Muhanga Cites Reduction in Civilian Deaths As Joint Forces Dislodge ADF Rebels," SoftPower News, March 10, 2022, <u>https://softpower.ug/interview-gen-kayanja-muhanga-cites-reduction-in-civilian-deaths-as-joint-forces-dislodge-adf-rebels/</u>.
- Congo Research Group/Groupe d'Etudes sur le Congo, "Inside the ADF Rebellion. A Glimpse into the Life and Operations of a Secretive Jihadi Armed Group," November 2018. Kristof Titeca and Koen Vlassenroot, "Rebels without borders in the Rwenzori borderland? A biography of the Allied Democratic Forces," Journal of Eastern African Studies vol 6, no. 1, 154-176 (2012).
- 18. Congo Research Group/Groupe d'Etudes sur le Congo, "Qui sont les tueurs de Beni?" Rapport d'enquête No1, March 2016; Congo Research Group/Groupe d'Etudes sur le Congo "Mass Killings in Beni Territory: Political Violence, Cover Ups, and Cooptation," Investigative Report No. 2, September 2017.
- 19. Interviews with two diplomats and two journalists, March 8, March 9, March 14, March 17, 2022.
- 20. Bridgeway Foundation, "ADF/ISCAP DRC. February 2022 report," pp. 5-6.

14 —

- "Dott Services Must Respect Timelines on DRC Roads- Gen Katumba," press release, Uganda Media Centre, December 5, 2021, <u>https://www.mediacentre.go.ug/media/dott-services-must-respect-timelines-drc-roads-gen-katumba</u>.
- 22. Ibid. "During the Quadripartite Summit held on 21 February, 2020 at Katuna in Uganda, under the Luanda process, the two Heads of State of DRC and Uganda reaffirmed their commitment to the joint construction or upgrading of the roads network connecting them and agreed on the immediate joint implementation of a project covering the Mpondwe/Kasindi Beni road (80km), Bunagana Rutshuru Goma Road (89km) and the Beni Butembo (54km), which were designated as priority roads." ".
- 23. Ibid. The Mpondwe/Kasindi Beni road (80km), Bunagana Rutshuru Goma Road (89km) and the Beni Butembo (54km).
- 24. "Transporters to pay user fees on Uganda funded Congo roads," *The Independent*, February 3, 2021, https://www.independent.co.ug/transporters-to-pay-user-fees-on-uganda-funded-congo-roads/.
- 25. Arthur Arnold Wadero, "Govt explains Shs240b for DR Congo road projects," *Monitor*, October 7, 2020, <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/nation-al/govt-explains-shs240b-for-dr-congo-road-projects--2459522</u>.
- 26. This amount is also mentioned in official documents: Joint Communique following the official visit paid to the Democratic Republic of Congo, from September 1-6 by a delegation of the Ministry of Works and Transport of the Republic of Uganda, and Dott Services Limited Company. Kinshasa, 6 September 2020.
- President Museveni also recently requested the French government to support the DRC road construction. "Museveni woos French investors," Monitor, March 30, 2022, <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/museveni-woos-french-investors-3764974</u>.
- 28. Nothing in Congolese annual budgets can for example be found on their 20% contribution. This, however, does not necessarily preclude the possibility that Kinshasa is financing the construction, as this level of budgetary detail is not always public, especially for military issues.
- Betty Amamukirori, "Cabinet approves Uganda-DRC joint road construction agreement," New Vision, October 27, 2021, <u>https://www.newvision.co.ug/articledetails/118321;</u> "Uganda, DR Congo Road Venture Is One of Mutual Benefit," All Africa, consulted on 16 March 2022 <u>https://allafrica.com/view/group/main/main/id/00078439.html</u>.
- Luke Anami, "DR Congo to join EAC next week," The EastAfrican, March 21, 2022, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/dr-congo-to-join-eac-next-week-3755684</u>.
- Atlas of Economic Complexity, Harvard University, consulted on April 1, 2022, <u>https://atlas.cid.harvard.edu/;</u> Kristof Titeca, "Informal cross-border trade along the Uganda-DRC Border," UNDP United Nations Development Programme, Borderlands Policy Briefing Series, No. 2, 2020.
- 32. Uganda Bureau of Statistics and Bank of Uganda, "The Informal Cross-Border Trade Survey Report 2020." Imports from the DRC are far less: 30 million USD of formal imports in 2019, and 23.5 million USD of informal imports. Relatively speaking, this is still significant, in terms of Uganda's total trade figures, as the latter represents 40.7% of all informal imports for Uganda.
- 33. Of all border stations, it represents 35.7% of informal exports, or 190 million USD. Uganda Bureau of Statistics and Bank of Uganda, "The Informal Cross-Border Trade Survey Report 2020."
- 34. Cement constitutes the most important export commodity, in 2019 representing just over half (50.2%) of all formal exports. Atlas of Economic Complexity.
- 35. President Museveni's biggest claim to legitimacy is that he brought peace and liberated the country from civil war. This argument does not hold much water for Uganda's burgeoning youth population: 80 percent of the population is under 30, born after Museveni came to power. Economic growth is therefore important, or at a minimum preventing an economic crisis: the 2011 "walk to work" protests in response to increasing food prices, for example, constituted a major challenge for the regime. Anna Reuss and Kristof Titeca, "When revolutionaries grow old: the Museveni babies and the slow death of the liberation in Uganda," *Third World Quarterly*, vol. 38, no. 10, 2347-2366 (2017); Kristof Titeca, "Its own worst enemy? The Ugandan government is taking desperate measures to control rising dissent," Africa Policy Brief, Egmont Royal Institute for International Relations (2019).
- 36. See for example the tweet of Muhoozi Kainerugaba, Commander of the UPDF Land Forces, where the road construction is presented as a direct result of Operation Shujaa. Muhoozi Kainerugaba (@mkainerugaba), "The population of DRC ecstatic as construction of the Kasindi-Beni Road commences. The good results of Operation Shujaa are already being felt by our brothers and sisters in DRC," *Twitter*, March 24, 2022, <u>https://twitter.com/mkainerugaba/</u> <u>status/1506927291636621316</u>.
- "Dott Services Must Respect Timelines on DRC Roads- Gen Katumba,"; "Dott Services handed DR Congo road projects," Eagle Online, December 3, 2021, https://eagle.co.ug/2021/12/03/dott-services-handed-dr-congo-road-projects.html; "Dott Services Must Respect Timelines on DRC Roads- Gen Katumba."
- 38. Interviews with a Congolese government official and two diplomats, Kinshasa, February-April 2022.
- 39. Interviews with a Congolese government official and two diplomats, Kinshasa, February-April 2022.
- 40. "DRC calls on the international community to support operations led by FARDC and UPDF," *Agence Congolaise de Presse*, December 9, 2021, <u>https://acp-congo.com/index.php/2021/12/09/drc-calls-on-the-international-community-to-support-operations-led-by-fardc-and-updf/.</u>
- "Launching of construction and modernization works on the Kasindi-Beni-Butembo road in North Kivu," Agence Congolaise de Presse, December 5, 2021, <u>https://acpcongo.com/index.php/2021/12/05/launching-of-construction-and-modernization-works-on-the-kasindi-beni-butembo-road-in-north-kivu/;</u> "With roads and trade, Uganda seeks to build a bridge over DR Congo," The EastAfrican, October 19, 2021, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/</u> <u>east-africa/with-roads-and-trade-uganda-build-a-bridge-over-the-congo-3587674</u>.

- 42. Julius Barigaba, "UPDF signals longer stay in DR Congo, tables one-year budget for operation," *The EastAfrican*, January 26, 2022, <u>https://www.theeasta-frican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/updf-signals-longer-stay-in-drc-3694454</u>. Muhoozi Kainerugaba posted some confusing tweets in this regard. On May 17, he first announced the closure of Operation Shujaa "in about 2 weeks according to the official agreement," only to backtrack on this three hours later, by announcing how the operation "will continue even for another 6 months if the two Presidents @KagutaMuseveni and H.E. Tshisekedi decide to extend it. (...) The Joint Forces of UPDF and FARDC are happy to keep eliminating ADF!" Muhoozi Kainerugaba (@mkainerugaba), "Operation Shujaa will official cease..." *Twitter*, May 17, 2022, 7:37 AM, <u>https://twitter.com/mkainerugaba/status/1526527265290452993?ref src=twsrc%5Etfw</u>; Muhoozi Kainerugaba), "To be clear Operation Shujaa will continue even..." *Twitter*, May 17, 2022, 10:35AM, <u>https://twitter.com/mkainerugaba/status/1526572176014561281</u>. Muhoozi's initial statement was also refuted by Congolese government's spokesperson, "Uganda announces withdrawal of troops from east Congo," *Reuters*, last updated May 17, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/uganda-says-it-will-end-its-operations-eastern-congo-two-weeks-2022-05-17/.</u>
- 43. In the words of the minister, "The project in DRC, Uganda is contributing as a regional project, we aren't the ones contracting the contractor: it is the DRC which is responsible for contracting the contractor. We are contributing just 20% of the money, the rest of the activity, the contracting is done by the DRC. DRC is a sovereign state." "MPS protest Dott services contract award," The Drone Media, November 5, 2020, <u>https://thedronemedia.ug/mps-protest-dott-services-contract-award/</u>.
- 44. "MPS protest Dott services contract award." See also this 2017 editorial in the Observer: "Parliament must investigate Dott Services over shoddy work," *The Observer*, April 24, 2017. The editorial has been removed from the newspaper's website, but can still be found online: <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20180702165834/http://observer.ug/viewpoint/52498-parliament-must-investigate-dott-services-over-shoddy-work.html</u>, consulted on March 17, 2022.
- 45. Nabasenya Sylvia, "Dott services Ltd reports Editor; Magara to Kibuli Police over a story," The East African Watch, April 30, 2021, <u>https://eastafricanwatch.net/dott-services-ltd-reports-editor-magara-to-kibuli-police-over-a-story</u>; "Police harrasses another journalist over Dott services Limited," The Drone Media, April 28, 2021, <u>https://thedronemedia.ug/police-harasses-another-journalist-over-dott-services-limited</u>; Gilbert Kazibwe, "Dott Services ready for road construction in Congo," PML Daily, December 2, 2021, <u>https://www.pmldaily.com/news/2021/12/dott-services-ready-for-road-construction-in-congo.html</u>; "Ugandan authorities detain 2 journalists on criminal libel charges," Committee to Protect Journalists, June 9, 2021, <u>https://cpi.org/2021/06/ugandan-authorities-detain-2-journalists-on-criminal-libel-charges/;</u> "MPS protest Dott services contract award," The Drone Media, November 5, 2020, <u>https://thedronemedia.ug/mps-protest-dott-services-contract-award</u>/.
- 46. Nabasenya Sylvia, "Dott services case; DPP drops charges against Journalists; Magara and Karaire," *The East African Watch*, December 28, 2021, https://eastafricanwatch.net/dott-services-case-dpp-drops-charges-against-journalists-magara-and-karaire/.
- 47. As the Committee to Protect Journalists notes: the journalists' charge sheet shows that these claims are statements that "Dott Services Limited had a poor work record and [which] questioned a government decision to grant the company a road contract," and a quote from a legislator "who made similar allegations about the company," "Ugandan authorities detain 2 journalists on criminal libel charges."
- 48. Roger Tangri and Andrew Mwenda, "Change and continuity in the politics of government-business relations in Museveni's Uganda," Journal of East African Studies vol. 4, 678-697 (2019).
- 49. Lisa Rolls, "The Shadow State in Uganda," in The Shadow State in Africa: DRC, Uganda, Zambia, Zimbabwe, Democracy in Africa, 2021, <u>http://democracyinafrica.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/The-Shadow-State-in-Africa-Report_FOR-INSTANT-UPLOAD_COMPRESSED_THIS-ONE.pdf</u>. Similarly, the UPDF has historically been engaged in business operations, and wars have been major business operations. Congo wars being the major examples here.
- 50. Interviews with three journalists, Kampala, February 2022.
- Contrat de Joint-Venture entre La Société Aurifère du Kivu et du Maniema SA (SAKIMA SA) et Dott Services Limited. Kinshasa, November 18, 2020, <u>https://congomines.org/reports/2147-contrat-de-jv-entre-sakima-et-la-societe-dott-services-limited</u>. Dott service started its due diligence activities in the mines in January 2020.
- 52. "A New Approach for the UN to Stabilise the DR Congo," Briefing No. 148, International Crisis Group, December 4, 2021, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/democratic-republic-congo/b148-new-approach-un-stabilise-dr-congo.
- 53. "Averting Proxy Wars in the Eastern DR Congo and Great Lakes," Briefing No. 150, International Crisis Group, January 23, 2020, https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/democratic-republic-congo/b150-averting-proxy-wars-eastern-dr-congo-and-great-lakes.
- "CENCO gets Museveni's collaboration to dismantle ADF militia," *Digital Congo*, July 24, 2019, consulted on March 19, 2022, <u>https://www.digitalcongo</u>. <u>net/article-en/5d382b163aada60004ad1707/</u>.
- 55. "President Tshisekedi jets in for first ever Uganda-DR Congo business forum," *Monitor*, November 9, 2019, consulted on February 23, 2022. <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/president-tshisekedi-jets-in-for-first-ever-uganda-dr-congo-business-forum-1858234</u>; Yoweri K Museveni (@KagutaMuseveni), "I thank our friends from Congo..." *Twitter*, November 9, 2019, <u>https://twitter.com/kagutamuseveni/status/1193164808687902720</u>.
- 56. Interview with regime insider, Kinshasa, March and May 2022.
- 57. This also is why initially the "old guard" from the Kabila era was opposing the intervention. Interview with an official close to Congolese army in Kinshasa, March 2022, and interviews with journalist and security analyst December 2021 and March 2022.
- 58. Interview with regime insider, Kinshasa, March and May 2022.
- 59. "ICJ orders Uganda to pay \$325m for DR Congo occupation," BBC, February 10, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-60323990.
- 60. Interviews with Congolese civil society leaders, March-May 2022.

16 _____

- 61. "Signature of two agreements between the DRC and Uganda on the road project," Agence Congolaise de Presse, May 29, 2021, https://acpcongo.com/index.php/2021/05/29/signature-of-two-agreements-between-the-drc-and-uganda-on-the-road-project/.
- Based in South-Kivu and accused of staging a number of attacks in Bujumbura since 2015. "Burundian soldiers reported in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo," *Le Monde*, January 6, 2022, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2022/01/06/des-militaires-burundais-signales-dans-l-est-de-la-republiquedemocratique-du-congo_6108416_3212.html</u>.
- 63. "Des militaires burundais signalés l'Est de la RD Congo," La Libre Afrique, January 5, 2022, https://afrique.lalibre.be/67060/des-militaires-burundais-sig-nales-dans-lest-de-la-rd-congo/.
- 64. Rwanda has not been allowed to do so. The announcement of the arrival of Rwandan policemen in Goma for I collaboration with Congolese police forces in December 2021 led to major protests in the town, in which several people were killed; this collaboration did not materialize. "Several killed as protests rock Goma in eastern DRC," *Aljazeera*, December 21, 2021, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/21/several-killed-as-protests-rock-goma-in-eastern-drc</u>.
- 65. Rédaction Kinshasa, "RDC: Les propos de Paul Kagame sur la situation sécuritaire à l'Est énervent," *Politico*, February 9, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.cd/</u> la-rdc-a-la-une/2022/02/09/rdc-les-propos-de-paul-kagame-sur-la-situation-securitaire-a-lest-enervent.html/103813/.
- 66. François Soudan and Romain Gras, "Paul Kagame: 'Les coups d'État sont le fruit de la mauvaise gouvernance'," *Jeune Afrique*, last updated January 28, 2022, https://www.jeuneafrique.com/1301078/politique/paul-kagame-les-coups-detat-sont-le-fruit-de-la-mauvaise-gouvernance/.
- 67. "RDC: Les propos de Paul Kagame sur la situation sécuritaire à l'Est énervent" <u>https://www.politico.cd/la-rdc-a-la-une/2022/02/09/rdc-les-propos-de-paul-kagame-sur-la-situation-securitaire-a-lest-enervent.html/103813/</u>.
- 68. Interviews journalists, civil society actors and diplomats, February-March 2022.
- 69. Online interview with diplomat, April 10, 2022.
- 70. Samira Sawlani (@samirasawlani), "Group of East African Heads of State held a meeting today re: situation in Eastern DR Congo..." Twitter, April 21, 2022, https://twitter.com/samirasawlani/status/1517220624086749184.
- "Rwanda re-opens border with Uganda but says grievances remain," *Reuters*, January 31, 2022, consulted on March 16, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/rwanda-re-opens-border-with-uganda-says-grievances-remain-2022-01-31/</u>.
- 72. The New Times (@NewTimesRwanda), "President #Kagame: We wish everybody in the region peace..." Twitter, February 8, 2022, https://twitter.com/NewTimesRwanda/status/1491033350081249282.
- 73. Kim Aine, "Uganda, Burundi Respond to Rwandan Rebel Sankara's Claims," May 24, 2019, <u>https://chimpreports.com/uganda-burundi-respond-to-rwan-dan-rebel-sankaras-claims/;</u> "Did Uganda just acknowledge presence of Rwandan rebels operating from its soil?" *The EastAfrican*, February 26, 2022, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/uganda-acknowledge-presence-rwandan-rebels-operating-its-soil-3730138</u>.
- 74. Some sources argue that Kigali does not see the roads as a problem; but overall, these were rare. As one source with access to intelligence on these issues pointed out, "For Kigali, they argue: if you want to build the road all the way to Beni by all means. But not, I repeat, not, to Goma."
- 75. "Averting Proxy Wars in the Eastern DR Congo and Great Lakes," International Crisis Group, Briefing No. 150, January 23, 2020, <u>https://www.crisisgroup.org/africa/central-africa/democratic-republic-congo/b150-averting-proxy-wars-eastern-dr-congo-and-great-lakes</u>.
- Reagan Ndota, "DRC: Rwandan army denies any involvement in M23 activities," *Ouragan*, November 9, 2021, <u>https://ouragan.cd/2021/11/rdc-larmee-rwan-daise-nie-toute-participation-aux-activites-du-m23/;</u> "DR Congo's M23: A rebel group re-emerges," *The EastAfrican*, March 31, 2022, <u>https://www.th-eeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/dr-congo-s-m23-a-rebel-group-re-emerges-3766516;</u> "DRC-Rutshuru: fighting still ongoing, several villages come under M23 control," *Actualite*, March 29, 2022, <u>https://actualite.cd/2022/03/29/rdc-rutshuru-combats-toujours-en-cours-plusieurs-villages-pass-es-sous-controle-du-m23</u>.
- 77. Interviews two journalists and one analyst, Kampala and Kinshasa, March-April 2022. "President Felix Tshisekedi urges the government to support P-DDRCS program in an optimal way," Agence Congolaise de Presse, April 5, 2022, consulted on 15 April 2022 <u>https://acpcongo.com/index.php/2022/04/05/president-felix-tshisekedi-urges-the-government-to-support-p-ddrcs-program-in-an-optimal-way/</u>.
- 78. "M23 rebel group declares unilateral ceasefire in eastern Congo," *Reuters*, April 3, 2022, consulted on 15 April 2022 <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/</u> africa/m23-rebel-group-declares-unilateral-ceasefire-eastern-congo-2022-04-01/.
- 79. Interviews with two analysts and two diplomats, Kampala and Brussels, February-April 2022. Others note how one faction of the FARDC was lobbying to attack the M23; which could mean this was a pre-emptive move before FARDC operations, and a way to force a deal with Kinshasa.
- United National Security Council, "Final Report of the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo (S/2014/42)," last updated January 30, 2014, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/democratic-republic-congo/final-report-group-experts-democratic-republic-congo-s201442</u>; Jason Stearns, "From CNDP to M23: The Evolution of an Armed Movement in the Eastern Congo" (London: Rift Valley Institute, 2012).
- 81. Online interviews with three diplomats and one analyst, April 2022.

- "DRC and Uganda launch construction works on Kasindi-Beni-Butembo road section," Actu7, March 26, 2022, consulted on 18 March 2022 https://actu7.cd/2022/03/26/la-rdc-et-louganda-lancent-les-travaux-de-construction-du-troncon-routier-kasindi-beni-butembo/; Kenneth Kazibwe, "Gen Muhanga breaks ground for construction of Kasindi-Beni-Butembo road in DRC," Nile Post, March 24, 2022, consulted on 18 March 2022 https://
- 83. Online interviews with a diplomat and one analyst, March-April 2022.
- 84. Online interviews two diplomats and one analyst, March-April 2022.
- 85. "Contrat de SAKIMA et Dott Services Limited." Dott service started its due diligence activities in the mines in January 2020. One of the localities—Permit 235 / surface 144 in Uru— also contains gold. Online interview with mining specialist, April 2022.
- 86. "Contrat de SAKIMA et Dott Services Limited."
- 87. "Uganda's Dott Services snaps up mining permits with its road construction contracts," Africa Intelligence, June 30, 2021, consulted on March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.africaintelligence.com/mining-sector_exploration-production/2021/06/30/uganda-s-dott-services-snaps-up-mining-permits-with-its-road-construction-contracts,109676687-art;</u> "Contrat de SAKIMA et Dott Services Limited."
- 88. "Contrat de SAKIMA et Dott Services Limited," pp. 13-15.
- 89. A Congolese civil society activist working on the extractive industry described the contract as having been signed in opaque circumstances and expressed concern about the risk of there being a link between the road works of Dott Services and its shares in the mines, with the mines potentially acting as a form of credit guarantee. Online interview with Congolese civil society representative, April 2022.
- 90. "Uganda's Dott Services snaps up mining permits with its road construction contracts," *Africa Intelligence*, June 30, 2021, consulted on March 10, 2022, https://www.africaintelligence.com/mining-sector_exploration-production/2021/06/30/uganda-s-dott-services-snaps-up-mining-permits-with-itsroad-construction-contracts,109676687-art.
- 91. Cooperation protocol between Sakima SA and Dither LTD. 21/06/21. On file with author.
- 92. Online interview with civil society actor, April 2022.
- 93. "DRC: COGEP asks the government to make public the mining contract between Congolese companies Sakima and the Rwandan Dither," Radio Okapi, September 22, 2021, consulted on March 22, 2022, <u>https://www.radiookapi.net/2021/09/22/actualite/economie/rdc-la-cogep-demande-au-gouvernement-de-rendre-public-le-contrat;</u> Morisho Tambwe, "Maniema: The living forces accuse SAKIMA of having signed a 'secret agreement' for mining with a Rwandan company," *TSUR7.cd*, December 1, 2021, <u>https://www.7sur7.cd/index.php/2021/12/01/maniema-les-forces-vives-accusent-la-sakima-davoirsigne-un-accord-secret-dexploitation</u>.
- 94. Dorothy Nakaweesi, "Uganda: Gold Drives 27.7 Percent Growth in Export Earnings," *AllAfrica*, July 8, 2021, <u>https://allafrica.com/stories/202107090739.</u> <u>html</u>.
- 95. "Uganda's Dott Services snaps up mining permits with its road construction contracts," *Africa Intelligence*, June 30, 2021, consulted on March 10, 2022 <u>https://www.africaintelligence.com/mining-sector_exploration-production/2021/06/30/uganda-s-dott-services-snaps-up-mining-permits-with-its-road-construction-contracts,109676687-art.</u>
- 96. Joseph Kizza "As it happened: Final investment decision on Uganda's oil announced," New Vision, February 1, 2022, https://www.newvision.co.ug/arti-cledetails/125851.
- "Tilenga and EACOP: acting transparently," TotalEnergies, consulted on March 15, 2022 <u>https://totalenergies.com/projects/liquids-low-carbon-fuels/tilenga-and-eacop-acting-transparently</u>; Patience Atuhaire, "Why Uganda is investing in oil despite pressures to go green," *BBC*, February 9, 2022, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-60301755</u>.
- 98. Which involves the development of six oil fields, a central processing facility, and associated infrastructure. Archana Rani, "Total E&P Uganda lets main contracts for Tilenga Project," Offshore Technology, June 15, 2021, <u>https://www.offshore-technology.com/news/total-main-contracts-tilenga-project/;</u> "Tilenga and EACOP: acting transparently."
- 99. TotalEnergies boss Patrick Pouyanné stands alone in bid to develop Tilenga, *Africa Intelligence*, February 22, 2022, <u>https://www.africaintelligence.com/</u> oil-gas_corporate-strategy/2022/02/22/totalenergies-boss-patrick-pouyanne-stands-alone-in-bid-to-develop-tilenga,109735714-eve.
- 100. Amis de la Terre, l'Observatoire des multinationales et Survie "Comment l'état Français fait le jeu de Total en Ouganda "14 Octobre 2021, p.10.
- 101. Audrey Garric "At COP26, countries set the end of their oil and gas production for the first time," Le Monde, November 11, 2021, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/planete/article/2021/11/11/a-la-cop26-pour-la-premiere-fois-des-pays-fixent-la-fin-de-leur-production-de-petrole-et-de-gaz_6101750_3244.html;</u> Shadia Nasralla and Kate Abnett, "'Beyond Oil' alliance adds members, but shunned by UK climate summit host," Reuters, November 11, 2021, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/cop/beyond-oil-alliance-lands-members-shunned-by-uk-climate-summit-host-2021-11-11/</u>.
- 102. Online interviews with two analysts, April-May 2022. It is one of the reasons why Total changed its name to TotalEnergies.
- 103. Laurence Caramel, "In Uganda, Total's oil imposes silence and fear," *Le Monde*, November 26, 2021, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/afrique/article/2021/11/26/</u> projet-d-exploitation-petroliere-en-ouganda-silence-sur-l-or-noir_6103639_3212.html.

- 104. Friends of the Earth et al. v. Total, Case, Climate Case Chart, 2019, consulted on 21 March 2022 http://climatecasechart.com/climate-change-litigation/ non-us-case/friends-of-the-earth-et-al-v-total/.
- 105. Amis de la Terre et al, p.8. Mandates of April 20, 2020, of the Special Rapporteur on the promotion and protection of the right to freedom of opinion and expression; the Working Group on the issue of human rights and transnational corporations and other business enterprises; the Special Rapporteur on human rights obligations relating to the enjoyment of a safe, clean, healthy and sustainable environment; and the Special Rapporteur on the situation of human rights defenders, <u>https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/DownLoadPublicCommunicationFile?gld=25184</u>; "Total Uganda: UN Special Rapporteurs call on multinational and government authorities," *Les Amis de la Terre France*, June 23, 2020, <u>https://www.amisdelaterre.org/communicationFile?gld=25184</u>;
- 106. "In Uganda, Total's oil imposes silence and fear."
- 107. "TotalEnergies boss Patrick Pouyanné stands alone in bid to develop Tilenga."
- 108. Amis de la Terre et al, p.7.
- 109. "Total given carte blanche by Museveni," *Africa Intelligence*, May 21, 2021, <u>https://www.africaintelligence.com/oil--gas_state-strategy/2021/05/21/to-tal-given-carte-blanche-by-museveni,109667872-art</u>.
- 110. Elias Biryabarema, "Uganda, Tanzania, oil firms sign accords to build \$3.5 bln pipeline," *Reuters*, April 11, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/africa/uganda-tanzania-oil-firms-sign-accords-building-35-billion-pipeline-2021-04-11/.
- 111. UNOC (@UNOC_UG), "The East African Crude Oil Pipeline (EACOP) Bill is 'unpacked' in this piece..." Twitter, September 8, 2021, https://twitter.com/ UNOC_UG/status/1435543178367709198.
- 112. "Ugandan Parliament passes EACOP law," The EastAfrican, December 10, 2021, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/business/ugandan-parlia-ment-passes-eacop-law-3647782.
- 113. "TotalEnergies aims to restart \$20 billion Mozambique LNG project in 2022," *Reuters*, February 1, 2022, <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/to-talenergies-aims-restart-20-billion-mozambique-lng-project-2022-2022-01-31/.</u>
- 114. Interview oil analyst, March 23, 2022.
- 115. "In Uganda, Total's oil imposes silence and fear"; There also is a close collaboration and information-exchange between Total and Ugandan security forces. Amis de la Terre et al.
- 116. Ronald Batre, "UPDF Officers Train in Specialized Mountain Warfare," URN, June 18, 2016, https://ugandaradionetwork.net/story/france-trains-updf-of-ficers-in-specialized-mountain-war-fare-in-rwenzori.
- 117. Giles Muhame, "Gen Muhoozi to French Army General: ADF Spreading its Wings Across Eastern DRC," Chimp Reports, November 2, 2018, <u>https://chim-preports.com/gen-muhoozi-to-french-army-general-adf-spreading-its-wings-across-eastern-drc/</u>. In 2019, at the inauguration, David Muhoozi said how "ADF and other negative forces are still destabilising the eastern part of DRC and this creates a greater threat to our country. The formation of this division was long overdue." "With roads and trade, Uganda seeks to build a bridge over DR Congo."
- 118. https://kivusecurity.org/incident/18276.
- 119. "Maj. Gen. Muhanga Inspects Joint Forces that Captured Boga Airfield, Tchabi and Kainama," *SoftPower News*, February 19, 2022, https://softpower.ug/ maj-gen-muhanga-inspects-joint-forces-that-captured-boga-airfield-tchabi-and-kainama/.
- 120. "Efora Energy wants out of block 3, just Dig Oil remains," *Africa Intelligence*, February 22, 2022, <u>https://www.africaintelligence.com/oil--gas_explora-tion-production/2022/02/22/efora-energy-wants-out-of-block-3-just-dig-oil-remains,109735713-bre</u>.
- 121. Interview oil analyst, March 22, 2022; DRC analyst, March 24, 2022.
- 122. Online interviews Congolese security sector insider, March and May 2022. "DRC: two FARDC battalions specializing in jungle fighting have arrived in Beni," Actualité, December 2, 2021, consulted on March 13, 2022 <u>https://actualite.cd/2021/12/02/rdc-deux-bataillons-fardc-specialises-en-combats-dejungle-sont-arrives-beni</u>. This was also mentioned at the website of the French Ministry of Defence: <u>https://www.defense.gouv.fr/operations/afrique/ afrique-centrale/elements-francais-au-gabon/breves/efg-formation-au-profit-d-un-bataillon-de-combat-en-foret-des-forces-armees-de-la-republique-<u>democratique-du-congo</u>, consulted on 10 March 2022. Shortly before the publication of this report, the page was removed.</u>
- 123. Online interviews with Congolese security sector insider, March and May 2022. France and Congo have a military collaboration agreement, which for example involved the opening of an "Ecole de Guerre" in January 2021. "Le president Tshisekedi inaugure la première École de Guerre de RDC," *RFI*, January 6, 2021, https://www.rfi.fr/fr/afrique/20210106-le-pr%C3%A9sident-tshisekedi-inaugure-la-premi%C3%A8re-%C3%A9cole-de-guerre-de-rdc.
- 124. Amis de la Terre et al, p.22.
- 125. Interviews with three diplomats and an analyst, Kampala, February 2022.

127. Kristof Titeca, "Uganda's Authoritarian Turn, the International Community, and the Transition Question," (Brussels: Open Society European Policy Institute, 2022 (forthcoming).

128. Ibid.

- 129. Présidence de la République, "Propos Liminaires Du Président De La République Emmanuel Macron," May 27, 2021. <u>https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel-macron/2021/05/27/conference-de-presse-du-president-emmanuel-macron-et-du-president-du-rwanda-paul-kagame</u>.
- 130. Interviews; and see e.g. "Is France using "development aid" to finance the intervention of Rwandan troops in Mozambique?," Centro Para Democracia e Desenvolvimiento, November 1, 2021, <u>https://cddmoz.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Is-France-using-development-aid-to-finance-the-intervention-of-Rwandan-troops-in-Mozambique.pdf</u>; and Vijay Prashad, "Rwanda's military is France's proxy on African soil," New Frame, September 20, 2021, <u>https://www.newframe.com/rwandas-military-is-frances-proxy-on-african-soil</u>; "Rwanda not using French money for Mozambique operation Kagame | BBC," Club of Mozambique, September 6, 2021, <u>https://clubofmozambique.com/news/rwanda-not-using-french-money-for-mozambique-operation-kagame-bbc-200557/</u>.
- 131. Interviews with a diplomat and an analyst, February-April 2022.
- 132. Interview data 2022, Kristof Titeca and Daniel Fahey, "The Many Faces of a Rebel Group: the Allied Democratic Forces (ADF) in the Democratic Republic of Congo," International Affairs, vol. 92, no. 5, (2016): 1189–1206.
- 133. Sulaiman Kakaire, "MPs want Dott Services blacklisted over road works," *The Observer*, August 21, 2012, consulted on March 7, 2022, <u>https://www.observ-er.ug/component/content/article?id=20501:mps-want-dott-services-blacklisted-over-road-works-</u>
- 134. "Museveni Asks UNRA to Explain why Dott Services' Contract was Terminated," *SoftPower News*, November 8, 2017, <u>https://softpower.ug/musev-eni-asks-unra-to-explain-why-dott-services-contract-was-terminated/</u>.
- 135. Olive Nakatudde, "UNRA, Dott Services to Settle Grievances in Camera," URN, December 6, 2016, https://ugandaradionetwork.net/story/unra-dott-ser-vices-settling-fight-in-closed-door-meetings.
- 136. Anthony Wesaka, "Court throws out Shs21 billion UNRA case against Dott services," *Monitor*, July 5, 2021, <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/na-tional/court-throws-out-shs21-billion-unra-case-against-dott-services--3461844</u>; Michael Odeng, "UNRA loses bid to recover sh21b from Dott services," *New Vision*, July 6, 2021, <u>https://www.newvision.co.ug/articledetails/107982</u>.
- 137. "Dott services, UNRA in legal battle again," *Monitor*, February 15, 2018, <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/Business/Dott-services-UNRA-legal-battle-again/688322-4306504-15prd5vz/index.html?fbclid=IwAR0Br3loh1pzbhjLJ-ZZXQS_1033-_bq68iguFL6IVEa_m-D7opMZt7RhyY</u>.
- 138. Zahra Abigaba, "Court pokes holes in UNRA probe report," The Observer, January 18, 2017, https://observer.ug/businessnews/50839-court-pokes-holesin-unra-probe-report; "Court quashes UNRA report on Dott Services Limited," Monitor, January 15, 2017, https://www.monitor.co.ug/Business/Courtquashes-UNRA-report-Dott-Services-Limited/688322-3518372-177cez/index.html.
- 139. "Museveni blocks Dott Services from getting new govt contracts," Monitor, May 3, 2017, <u>https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/museveni-blocks-dott-services-from-getting-new-govt-contracts-1699526;</u> "Discontent over Chinese contractors' domination rocks Uganda's roads sector," The EastAfrican, May 18, 2017, <u>https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/business/discontent-over-chinese-contractors-domination-rocks-uganda-s-roads-sector-1366122</u>.
- 140. Stella Nankya, "Museveni warns Kagina against sabotaging local firm Dott Services," *Trumpet News*, November 8, 2017, <u>https://trumpetnews.co.ug/mu-seveni-warns-kagina-against-sabotaging-local-firm-dott-services/</u>.
- 141. "Museveni writes to Kagina over Dott Services "we need to create a base for our children"," *Newz Post*, November 8, 2017, consulted on March 9, 2022, https://newz.ug/museveni-writes-to-kagina-over-dott-services-we-need-to-create-a-base-for-our-children/.
- 142. "Minister Nabakooba summons Dott Services over delayed works in Mbale city," *The Observer*, September 25, 2021, <u>https://observer.ug/news/head-lines/71330-minister-nabakooba-summons-dott-services-over-delayed-works-in-mbale-city.</u>





Congo Research Group (CRG) was founded in 2015 to promote rigorous, independent research into the violence that affects mil-lions of Congolese. This requires a broad approach. For us, the roots of this violence can be found in a history of predatory governance that dates back to the colonial period and that connects the hillsides of the Kivus with political intrigue and corruption in Kinshasa, as well as in the capitals of Europe, China, and North America. Today, CRG's research aims to explain the complicated inter-play among politics, violence, and political economy in the Congo to a wide audience.

Ebuteli is a Congolese research institute and partner of the Congo Research Group. Our analyses focus on politics, governance and violence. Ebuteli's mission is to promote, through rigorous research, an informed debate to find solutions to the challenges the DRC is facing. In an environment that is often clouded by easily spread rumors, we hope that our work will contribute to an informed debate on issues of great national importance.

All of our publications, blogs and podcasts are available at www.congoresearchgroup.org and www.ebuteli.org

Ebuteli, asbl

1, avenue de la paix, Immeuble SEDEC Kinshasa, Commune de la Gombe République Démocratique du Congo

@ebuteli
www.ebuteli.org

Center on International Cooperation

726 Broadway, Suite 543 NY 10003, New York USA ♥ @GEC_CRG / @ebuteli www.congoresearchgroup.org / www.ebuteli.org www.cic.nyu.edu